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                                      Speak,  Memory:

           Fifty Years Ago on Freeman Parkway
   Note: xxx   or  ?  indicate a lapse of memory or a false memory. 


What brought on this memory ?  Hadassah recently said to me "You know, we've lived in this house for fifty years -- much more 

than any other house." 

                                       ***


On a very hot July day in 1963, my wife and  I and our four children arrived from about ten years in Washington D.C. to take possession of 175 Freeman Parkway. I had been  working  at the National Bureau of Standards, but when a job in the Applied Mathematics Dept. at Brown University opened up, I took it, wanting to get back into academics. The scientific departments at Brown had been given a great shot in the arm just before WWII by employing  numerous talented  people who were refugees from Hitler's Europe. Henry Wriston, then President of Brown, was instrumental in arranging for many visas, etc. When I arrived, the two mathematics departments at Brown enjoyed an international reputation.   


Relaxing in the back yard after the movers had moved us in, we were welcomed catty-corner across a fence by a neighbor, Tovia Siegel. Then some unknown person left us a little box of strawberries. A day or so later the Welcome Wagon came around and plied us with coupons and small samples. All excellent omens.   


Our house cost $ 28,000, and not having the ready cash, we took out a 5% mortgage  from Brown Univ. I believe the area around our house was or is called the Freeman Plat and had been  built up  in the second decade of 1900. "Location is everything, " and we were pleased to have moved into such a nice neighborhood
and one that was very convenient to my work.     


There is an interesting real estate sideline here that is worth retelling. The Brown professors profited from a policy get up by the government of King George III of England to encourage learned and respectable gentlemen to settle in "wilds" of  Colonial New England. Professors were granted a tax abatement of $10,000. The real estate agents knew about this and mentioning the fact, they suggested to incoming professors that they might buy a somewhat more expensive house. Automatic at first, over the years , this bonus got whittled away. After a few years, I had to go down to City Hall to claim what was left of it. And then….the phenomenon of  " ten little Indian boys and then there were none" set in.  I used to josh that the City of Providence could not legitimately deprive us of this perk; only the British Parliament, but I never sought to consult a lawyer specializing in international law.  

         In 1963, the President of Brown was Barnaby Keeney, a character. He used to say (quite prophetically) that he would be the last President who would know the whole faculty by name. Barney & I got along just fine. After he retired from Brown. I met him again in Washington where for a few years he was the first head of the very much underfunded National Endowment for the Humanities, and yet another time when he administered  the Claremont (California) Graduate School. .


I have a Barney story that I've repeated  quite often,  but is worth retelling here.  Shortly after we arrived, the Keeneys invited us to dinner at their residence on Power Street. The dinner went very well indeed. On leaving and entering the vestibule, there was on the floor a box in which a mother cat was nursing her new born litter.  

         "You wouldn't like a kitten would you ?"  Barney asked me. 

          "Thanks, but I don't think we'd want a kitten just now." 

           (At thee time we had adopted a stray kitten.)


 "Davis, if you didn't have tenure, you'd want a kitten."             

Facing our house from the street, our neighbors on the left were  Dr. Thomas Littleton, his wife and two daughters, Jan and Diana. Littleton was a distinguished ENT doctor who, later on, performed a couple of operations on me.  Mrs. Littleton, a very friendly sort, got frequent gifts from the "Fruit of the Month Club." Not knowing what to do with so much  grapefruit etc., we became the beneficiaries of her largesse.   


To the left of the Littletons, on the SW corner of Wayland and Freeman was where Dr. Ray McKendall and his family lived. McKendall was an opthamologist who also treated me. His beautiful wife died tragically in a car accident. Our neighbor to the right was Robert ? Gittleman  and family. Was he in real estate ? in law ? I never knew.   

           Across the street in the large red brick, lived Mrs. Eberly, a widow.  Facing her house, and to the left, a dentist , Dr. Berry whose widow, I believe, now lives in Laurelmead. On the NW corner of Freeman and Wayland , there was Dr.Stanley Summer, a dentist and a photographic hobbyist. On Wayland, adjacent to the McKendalls, was Dr. Siebert Goldowsky, whose wife, Bonnie, used to bake an annual  fruitcake for the Radcliffe Club of R.I. 
              Behind us on Laurel Avenue ,in the little house,  lived  Bessie Rudd and Eva Mooar. Bessie, quite a sharp but amusing character, had been in charge of  Physical Education at Pembroke, then still a girls' college. On her fireplace mantel, Bessie had a large collection of small china elephants in marching formation, but I never found out whether this reflected her politics. Eva, a very quiet lady, was a retired dean at Pembroke.

Directly behind us on Laurel,  Dr.Felder ?  , a surgeon, lived with his family.. Facing his house and to the left lived Dr. Jason Siegel, his wife Tovia and  their two daughters.  Dr. Siegel, our dentist and good friend for many years, is  now retired and lives nearby.  
                Across the street in the large palatial house , on the SW corner of Elmgrove and Freeman, lived Prof. XXX, of the Brown Religious Studies Dept. Ill health forced him to take early retirement and he moved to Hanover N.H. to be in the Dartmouth College area where there were fine medical facilities. Hanover N.H. seems to be a great retirement town, particularly for Dartmouth grads.    
                 In the nearby commercial area of Elmgrove Avenue, there were two drugstores. The one where the Sovereign Bank is now was "old fashioned."  Its windows had two large hanging containers of colored water:  symbols, I suppose, of the pharmaceutical arts. The drugstore had a soda fountain. In that block there was also a barber shop , a tailor (Mr. Gottesman  ?  a survivor of  Nazi  persecutions ) and a grocery store. This store, called the  Bluebell, was owned by Mr. Makarian ? Mrs. Makarian, ran a small gift and toy store adjacent to the Bluebell. She also had a small lending library there.  

                   In Wayland Square  where the furniture store now is there was a five and ten cent store  -- like Woolworths, but of a different chain.. There was Herbert Brown's men's clothing store . Mr. Brown paid personal attention to his customers and  fitted me out with a number of garments to make sure that "I didn't look like a slob." After Mr. Brown closed up shop and moved to Florida , I've never received personal attention either from a clothier, haberdasher, or, for that matter, from a shoe salesman. On the SW corner of Wayland Square  there was a travel agent that I would come to use frequently. I don't remember what was in the Wayland Square Cafe, until recently called Ruffuls.    

On Hope Street, near the corner of Rochambeau, just beyond the filling station, there was a movie and an A & P. The movie is now a ballet school. 

Milk was delivered to houses. (I believe it still is.)  Mr. Arrigo, the fruit man, came around with his truckload of fruit and vegetables. Getting out of his truck, he would yell  "Mrs. Daaayviiss !" Cushman's came around  to our door with a basketful of rolls and  pastries.    

Tempora mutantur nos et mutamur in illis --  the times are changed and we are changed with them. 
                                                          Phil Davis, July, 2013   
